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Memorandum

Department of Planning and Urban Development

Planning Division


To:

Chair Hall and Members of the Portland Planning Board

From:

Jean Fraser, Planner

Date:

Prepared:   January 8, 2010

PB Workshop:  January 12, 2010

Re:
Petition for Street Discontinuance  - portion of Oak Street 
(between Spring Street and Pleasant Street); 
Lafayette Portland, LLC., Applicant

I. INTRODUCTION

Lafayette Portland LLC has petitioned, through Perkins Thompson Attorneys & Counselors at Law, “to have that portion of Oak Street lying between Spring Street and Pleasant Street discontinued by the City of Portland without retention of a public easement.” (Attachment A).
Lafayette Portland LLC /Lafayette Hotels recently purchased the Holiday Inn by the Bay and the adjacent Spring Street garage so that this portion of Oak Street lies between their two parcels.

This request is made in accordance with Title 23 M.R.S. A Section 3026 (1).  Under this section the City’s maintenance obligation is terminated, but a public easement remains unless the order authorizing the discontinuance specifically states otherwise.  The public easement includes an easement for public utility facilities necessary to provide service, and legal access by the public, both pedestrian and vehicular. The City’s Associate Corporation Counsel has provided a detailed analysis of the legal issues and options to the City under the State law (Attachment 3).
The applicant has specifically requested that the City discontinue this street WITHOUT retention of the public easement ie all public access rights would be terminated along with all public utility easements and the City’s maintenance obligation.
The petition has been accompanied by a Street Discontinuance Application and the Planning Board has jurisdiction (14-30 (n)) “To hear, review and offer its recommendations to the City council on petitions for street vacations and discontinuances”.  
II. BACKGROUND

This portion of Oak Street is currently an accepted public street with a sidewalk and public parking on the north east side; it “dead ends” near Spring Street with a set of steps leading from Oak Street up to the higher level of Spring Street (see Survey in Attachment F).  To the south west is the Holiday Inn By the Bay and to the north east is the Spring Street parking garage;  the garage has recently been acquired by Lafayette Portland LLC (applicant) who also own the Holiday Inn by the Bay.
It is understood that in the short term the new owners wish to connect the lower level of the Holiday Inn (parking) with the adjacent parking garage, so that the garage can be used for overflow parking (see narrative in Attachments C and F and the Plan in Attachment E.  They wish to establish this covered vehicular connection across Oak Street (to include a new elevator and stair connection) and consider that this would not be compatible with public vehicular access/parking and pedestrian use, particularly since that section of Oak Street also provides servicing and emergency access to their business. 
The applicant sought the support of the Community Development Committee at its meeting of November 18, 2009.  The CDC Report and supporting information from the Economic Development Director and the applicant (Attachment 4) alludes to “development opportunities” that may be opened up by the discontinuance of Oak Street. The Community Development Committee recommended approval to the street discontinuance.  It should be noted that this was based on the information presented about the functioning and future integration of these two parcels and was prior to receiving the objections from Christian MilNeil and Nan Cummings (Attachments 5a and 5b). 
This portion of Oak Street forms a key pedestrian connection between the “port side” of the City and the Congress Street area. This is because Oak Street is the only N/S link from Pleasant Street to Free Street between High Street and Center Street-  it forms the only link across two 1/4 mile long blocks (see Street Pattern in Attachment 2) (South Street does not connect across the block).  If the pedestrian use of this part of Oak Street is terminated (as requested by the applicant) it would result in long detours for pedestrians. 
The discontinuance would also result in termination of all public utilities in this portion of Oak Street.  The petition includes letters addressed to all of the utility operators asking for their comments.  The Portland Water District has a 6 inch water main in this portion of Oak Street which they are willing to have terminated at Pleasant Street so it would be abandoned and become the responsibility of the private owner (Attachment A.13 and Attachment D.4).  Time Warner and CMP have confirmed they have no objections (Attachment D);  comments from Fairpoint and Unitil Northern have not been received as of the date of this Memo.  The DPS comments are included below and do not raise any objections. The Planning Board Hearing would need to be scheduled after the receipt of all utility comments.
III. LEGAL ANALYSIS

The City’s Associate Corporation Counsel has provided an analysis of Maine law regarding discontinuances, specifically addressing the question of to what extent a public easement (that usually remains after a road is discontinued) can be limited (Attachment 3).  
IV. PUBLIC COMMENT 
Attachment 5 includes the two comments (Christian MilNeil and Nan Cummings) that were addressed to the CDC which arrived after the CDC decision was taken. Four further comments have been received as a result of noticing this petition:  from the owner of Baxter building on Oak Street (Fore River Company - Attachment 5c), a resident of Pleasant Street (Attachment 5d), the Children’s Museum & Theatre of Maine (Attachment 5e) and Mohr Seredin Landscape Architects (Attachment 5f) who are based on Pleasant Street.

All of these comments object to the loss of this important pedestrian link which facilitates pedestrian access between parts of the City (see Street Pattern in Attachment 2). One comment refers to the view down this portion of Oak Street;  that view would not be affected by if the street were to be discontinued and is not included in the View Corridor Protection Plan adopted by the City Council in 1981. Two comments raise concerns regarding the loss of the 10 on street un-metered parking spaces.
IV.
STAFF REVIEW

Traffic  comments

Tom Errico, the City Traffic Engineering Reviewer, has reviewed the proposed petition for street discontinuance  (with the City NOT retaining the public easement) and confirmed that (Attachment 1):

“ Oak Street in the area of review plays a very important role in providing reasonable pedestrian circulation and accessibility within downtown.  Without this connection, pedestrian travel becomes very circuitous between the Pleasant Street neighborhood and downtown.  The City has recognized this important pedestrian connection by providing a crosswalk and median opening on Spring Street to improve accessibility to and from the Congress Street Arts District.”

The applicant’s attorney has indicated in the letter to the CDC (Attachment 4) and in an e-mail to staff (Attachments C and E) that pedestrian use of the street would interfere with deliveries and emergency access to the Inn by the Bay.  On this question Mr Errico comments:

“ Lastly I would note that under current conditions the subject section of Oak Street functions similarly to other urban street sections where pedestrians on sidewalks must compete with on-street parked vehicles and vehicle maneuvers into and out of driveways.  In my opinion the street operates safely for pedestrians.”

The Fire Department has commented that from their viewpoint this portion of Oak Street is not required for emergency access. 
Parking Comments

The proposed street discontinuance (without the public easement retained) would result in the loss of 10 un-metered parking spaces on one side of this section of Oak Street. The City’s Parking Manager comments:
John Peverada 12/23/2009 
“I have no objection to the proposed discontinuance of the portion of Oak St. between Pleasant St. & Spring St. 

After checking the license plate numbers of the vehicles parked there it appeared that only one was registered in Portland, indicating that the parking is not being utilized by residents of the neighborhood. More importantly since the garage and hotel are now under the same ownership it makes sense to have the street discontinued, to facilitate the operations of the businesses and lessen the on street activity.”
On 1.8.2010 John Peverada further commented (in reviewing the concerns raised in the public comments) that:

“These 10 on street spaces on Oak St. between the hotel and garage are unrestricted, meaning there is no time limit, and for the most part the vehicles park there all day without turning over. The on street parking is intended to be turnover parking. However in this neighborhood on most days there is ample turnover parking, just look at the parking meters on Spring St. opposite the Spring St Garage. There are also over 150 monthly parking spaces available in the Spring St. Garage, another 150 spaces available in the Gateway Garage, and many in the Inn By The Bay Garage, which should be utilized by employees of the neighboring businesses.”
Public Services department comments
Deputy City Engineer, David Margolis-Pineo

January 7, 2010

“The Department of Public Services offers the following comments.

1. Oak Street is a significant cut through for pedestrian traffic from Pleasant Street and the surrounding neighborhood to Spring Street.  Eliminating access from Oak Street would require pedestrians to go to either High Street or Center Street.  As a result, this Department feels strongly that pedestrian access should be maintained on this section of Oak Street.  The applicant should be responsible to keep the pedestrian access, including the sidewalk and stairs up to Spring Street clear and safe (during all seasons) for pedestrian passage.  

2. If it should be decided that the City should discontinue Oak Street, Holiday Inn should also be expected to maintain all sewer infrastructure within the discontinued portion of Oak Street including the same sewers extending to the sewer mains in Pleasant and Spring Street.

3. It appears that the retaining wall constructed during the building of Spring Street was placed outside the Spring Street R-O-W.  This Department feels strongly that if this portion of Oak Street is discontinued that the applicant should be responsible for the maintenance and structural stability of this retaining wall.” 

summary
The applicant has petitioned that the City discontinue this portion of Oak Street WITHOUT retention of the public easement ie all public access rights would be terminated along with the all public utility easements. The City’s maintenance obligation would also be terminated. Taking each of these in turn:

Termination of public access rights

The termination of vehicular access would reduce vehicular congestion related to parking which may facilitate the operations of the hotel and reduce congestion for pedestrians. There are no staff objections to the loss of parking, though its loss is a concern raised in two public comments (Attachments 5e and 5f).
The loss of the pedestrian access has more serious adverse impacts, as noted by both staff and six members of the public (Attachment 5), and staff recommends that if the discontinuance is recommended for approval that the City should at least retain the pedestrian easement.  The analysis from the City’s Associate Corporation Counsel confirms that this would be possible within the framework of Maine law (Attachment 3).
In the short term the hotel’s design for creating a covered vehicular link could incorporate suitable safety warnings to both drivers and pedestrians as this situation is not very different to any drive access crossing a sidewalk.  The question of retaining/incorporating a pedestrian route along this portion of Oak Street within any future development of these two parcels could be considered at the time of Site Plan review so that the scope for alternative pedestrian accommodations could be taken into account. 
Termination of public utilities
Based on responses to date, the applicant would be able to reach accommodations that would allow for the street discontinuance. Two utilities have not yet commented.
Termination of City’s maintenance obligation

The Department of Public Services would need to determine in greater detail what form of maintenance agreements and easements would be required to secure public safety and long term integrity of the infrastructure if the discontinuance were to be approved without the City retaining the public easement.  Based on the current information, these would need to include:

· Maintenance agreement whereby Lafayette Portland LLC would be responsible for maintenance of the pedestrian route eg the sidewalk and steps up to Spring Street; 

· Maintenance agreement whereby Lafayette Portland LLC would be responsible for maintenance of all sewer infrastructure;

· Maintenance agreement whereby Lafayette Portland LLC would be responsible for maintenance and structural stability of the retaining wall along Spring Street currently within the Oak Street ROW.

V.
NEXT STEPS
Subject to the agreement of the Board, the petition would be scheduled for a Planning Board Public Hearing once all of the utilities have responded.  For the Hearing draft easements and order language would be prepared to reflect the Planning Board views in respect of the public easement and maintenance issues.

The Planning Board Public Hearing would take a decision on a recommendation to be forwarded to the City Council, who would make the final decision on this petition.

The petition for street discontinuance does not require a Neighborhood Meeting.  
Attachments:  (next page)
Attachments:

Planning Board Report Attachments

1. Traffic Engineering Review comments dated December 29, 2009

2. Aerial of Street Pattern in vicinity of Portion of Oak Street proposed for Street Discontinuance (prepared by staff)
3. Legal Department Comments dated  January 5, 2010 
4. Portland Community Development Committee Meeting November 18, 2009:  Agenda, Staff Report and Extract from Minutes as pertaining to Discontinuance of a portion of Oak Street
5. Public Comments

a. Christian MilNeil 11.24.2009

b. Nan Cummings (Portland Trails) 11.25.2009

c. Peter Quesada, Fore River Company 1.6.2010
d. Ron Foley,  37 Pleasant Street 1.7.2010

e. Chris Sullivan, Children’s Museum & Theatre of Maine 1.7.2010

f. Stephen Mohr, Mohr & Seredin Landscape Architects, 18 Pleasant St. 1.8.2010

Applicant’s Submittal

A. Petition letter from Perkins Thompson Attorneys (including letters to utilities) dated December 7, 2009
B. Street Discontinuance Application and attachments dated December 7, 2009

C. E-mail from Jim Katsiaficus, Perkins Thompson clarification of why the discontinuance is sought, dated December 30, 2009

D. Perkins Thompson letter updating utility comments, dated January 4, 2010

E. E-mail from Jim Jim Katsiaficus, Perkins Thompson re submitted survey and plan (in Attachments F and G) dated January 6, 2010
F. Survey

G. Plan of garage linkage for Holiday Inn by the Bay
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